San Francisco HIV Prevention Planning Council (HPPC)

Co-Chairs Report

December 9, 2010
Announcements:

At-Large Steering Election:  
The Steering Committee put out a call for nominations for an At-large member to the Steering Committee.  At-large Members are HPPC members and are not chairs or co-chairs of their committee.  At-large members are regular members of the Steering Committee with voting responsibilities.  The At-large seat is a two year term.  Currently, Frank Strona and Tonya Williams are the At-large members. We will be electing someone to complete the remainder of Tonya Williams term, which runs from December 1, 2010 - January 31, 2012.  Frank Strona’s term ends January 31, 2012.  The election will take place at the December 9th HPPC meeting.

Bidders Conference: The Bidders' Conference for the RFP is scheduled for Friday December 10th, from 9am-12. The purpose of the Bidders' Conference is to give potential applicants a forum to ask questions about the RFP. It is the only opportunity for potential applicants to ask questions. After the meeting, the notes are emailed to everyone who attended. The meeting will be held at the San Francisco Bahá'í Center, E.G. Cooper Room (3rd Floor), 170 Valencia Street, San Francisco. 
Community Forum: A community forum is scheduled for Dec 9th, in partnership with Stop AIDS and Project Inform to present and discuss the iPrEx Study Results. The forum will be from 6:30 - 8:30 PM at the LGBT center. This will be another step in discussing whether and how PrEP fits into the larger HIV prevention picture in San Francisco. 
Enhanced Comprehensive HIV Prevention Plan (ECHPP) update. The purpose of the ECHPP grant is to support local health departments to begin to implement the National HIV/AIDS Strategy. The grant is for 1 year (through September 2011) and will support a short-term, intensive planning process (ending in early February) followed by implementation of some of the

priorities identified in the Plan. HPS has convened an SFDPH Steering Committee, composed of representatives from HPS, HIV Health Services, Community-Oriented Primary Care, STD Prevention & Control, and HIV Epidemiology, to develop the ECHPP Plan. The Steering Committee has met twice to date to work on the Plan, which will consist of two main parts: 1) a resource inventory of the continuum of services for people living with and at risk for HIV, and 2) goals, objectives, and strategies for the future with regard to 14 required and 10 recommended activities listed in the grant (examples of activities are: routine opt-out HIV screening in clinical settings, community-based HIV testing, partner services, and linkage to care). We will bring the Plan to the HPPC in February 2011 for discussion, feedback, and endorsement. For additional information, please contact Dara Geckler at dara.geckler@sfdph.org.
HPPC Email list:  The HPPC mail list is only to be used for HPPC related mailings, HIV prevention updates & notifications, and job postings.  The mail list is not to be used for personal response to announcements, personal notes to members, or other personal business.  If you are uncertain about whether or not something should be sent to the whole Council, please contact Eileen at eileen.loughran@sfdph.org and she will discuss with Co-Chairs. 
Leaving Early/Arriving Late:  Please note that monthly HPPC meetings are scheduled from 3-6 pm.  In order to have input from all of the members, we ask that you attend the full meeting.  We understand that sometimes life circumstances arise that make it necessary to arrive late or leave early.  In these situations we ask that you either notify Betty Chan Lew, or make an announcement at the beginning of the meeting. 
Photographer at December HPPC Meeting: HPS staff (Alice Heimsoth) will be at today’s meeting to take pictures of the new members so that they can be included on the website. The photographer will also be taking some snap shots of the meeting in action to update pictures on our website.   If you do not wish to be included in any shots, please contact Eileen at eileen.loughran@sfdph.org.
Program Collaboration and Service Integration (PCSI) Project: PCSI is a collaboration between multiple sections in the health department (see steering committee below) to develop an assessment of the current syndemics among HIV, viral hepatitis, STDs and TB in the health jurisdiction.  The project enables SF to identify gaps in services and develop the systems needed to maximize resources in providing integrated services at the client level.  The project aims to leverage resources to maximize the yield and sustainability of routine HIV screening programs.

PCSI Steering Committee: Community Oriented Primary Care, Communicable Disease Prevention and Control, DPH Microbiology Lab, HIV Epidemiology, HIV Health Services, HIV Prevention, San Francisco General Hospital Clinical Laboratory, STD Prevention and Control, and TB Control. The group will present to the Council in the fall. For additional information, please contact Israel Nieves-Rivera at israel.nieves@sfdph.org.
Randy Allgaier:

We are saddened to announce the passing of our colleague and former HPPC member, Randy Allgaier who died on November 27 in San Francisco. Randy was a long-time HIV and Hep C survivor. Recently, Randy was diagnosed with anal cancer. As was his nature, he confronted this news with determination. Randy was a longtime advocate for people living with HIV and LGBT equality. At the time of his death, he was Director of the San Francisco HIV Health Services Planning Council, of which he had previously served as Co-chair. Randy was also co-chair of the San Francisco Hepatitis C Task Force.
We are thankful for his commitment to people living with AIDS by working to ensure access to quality medical care and treatment for all. We honor his passion, his sense of justice, his humor, and his work ethic. Randy will be fondly remembered and deeply missed. We send our love and prayers to his husband Lee Hawn and the rest of his family. 
Reminder:  The Co-chairs want to remind members that they must limit their questions to two.  If a member has additional questions he/she can get back on the list.  It is important to share the floor with all members that may have questions.  We appreciate your cooperation with this matter.

Reminder:  Please remember to use the serving utensils for the food at Council and committee meetings. 
Reminder:  Please remember to clean up the area around your seats.  There are recycling bins for soda cans and paper products available by the kitchen.

Resignation: John Newmeyer is resigning from the Council. John has been on the HPPC since 1997. He has served on many committees in which he shared his expertise as an epidemiologist and his background in working with intravenous drug users.  John has also served on Steering, most recently as an At-large member. John is resigning so that he can devout his full attention to his vineyard. We will miss John’s dedication and enthusiasm to HIV prevention, the Council, and mentoring new members. Thank you John!
Rules of Respectful Engagement:  The Rules of Respectful Engagement are posted on the wall.  Please note that these Rules apply to members, guests, staff, and public.
Service Dogs:  Service animals are allowed at the Quaker Meeting Place.  Please help maintain a pleasant and safe environment for all HPPC members and guests by observing the following behavioral guidelines for your service animal.  Keep your service animal with you and under your control at all times, keep your animal on the floor or on your person at all times, and away from food or where members are eating.  We need to be mindful that everyone has different experiences with dogs, and we want to create a safe and comfortable environment for everyone.  If you have any questions, please contact Eileen at eileen.loughran@sfdph.org
TMSM Community Forum: Transmales who have sex with males (TMSM) are an emerging HIV risk population. The HIV Prevention Section invites you to learn about TMSM HIV prevention needs at a community forum that will be held on Monday December 13, 2010 from 6-8PM at Magnet. For more information contact Oscar Macias by phone (415.554.3955) or email at oscar.macias@sfdph.org. You can also visit our website at http://www.sfhiv.org under the upcoming meetings and events section to download and review supporting materials relevant to this event.
3x5 Comment Cards:  Please remember that the 3x5 comment cards are for questions or clarification regarding presentations or discussions that happen during meetings.  The cards were originally introduced as a mechanism to get increased participation from members that are more reserved or shy about speaking out.  Lately, some cards have been received that express concerns that are process related. Please note that for any comments about group process or Council dynamics should be included in the process evaluation form for the evaluation group to analyze.
Vienna Declaration:  At the August 12th Council meeting, Michael Discepola asked that Co-chairs and Steering to discuss the HPPC signing on to support the Vienna Declaration.  The Steering Committee agreed by vote at the August 26th meeting that the HPPC should sign-on.  A message and a copy of the declaration is on the HIV Prevention website, and was sent out to Council members on August 27th.  If you’d like a copy of the declaration, please contact Eileen Loughran at eileen.loughran@sfdph.org. 

Update on City, State, and Federal issues:
Mayor’s Hepatitis C Task Force:  The Task Force has voted to approve all recommendations for strategically addressing hepatitis C in San Francisco that came from Task Force committees. The Task Force’s consultant, Pat Dunn, is completing the final recommendations document, which will be voted on by the membership on December 13th. Upon approval, the final recommendations document will be forwarded to the Mayor, along with SFDPH and other community stakeholders.  For more information about the Task Force, visit www.hepcsf.org or contact info@hepcsf.org.  The last meeting in 2010 is scheduled for Monday, December 13, from 5:30-7:30pm at 25 Van Ness Ave, Room 330A. 
UCHAPS Update: UCHAPS will meet in Washington, DC on December 16th & 17th . The meeting will focus on discussing the National HIV/AIDS Strategy, the post-election political environment, and federal funding for HIV/AIDS. 
On Monday November 29th, UCHAPS members attended a consultation on HIV/AIDS funding policies and formulas which was convened by the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS).  During the meeting, CDC, HRSA, SAMSHA, and HUD presented to a wide range of federal and non-federal stakeholders on current and historic formulas for HIV/AIDS funding streams administered by each respective agency.  HHS convened the meeting to fulfill a requirement of the National HIV/AIDS Strategy, so that HHS could have a baseline for the funding policies of each agency.  This is part of the ongoing conversation about funding levels going forward and no decisions have been made. 
UCHAPS members Marlene Mcneese-Ward (Houston), Grant Colfax, and Evelyn Ullah (Miami) attended the meeting.  Anna Ford, UCHAPS Director presented on UCHAPS perspectives for improving the distribution of HIV prevention funds as part of a non-federal panel with Dr. Holtgrave of Johns Hopkins and Julie Scofield of NASTAD. Please contact Israel Nieves-Rivera at Israel.Nieves@sfdph.org if you would like a copy of the presentation.
Committee Updates:
Bylaws, Policies & Procedures Committee:  The Committee met on November 17th.  The group continued to discuss issues related to attendance. The committee reviewed and approved wording to be added or changed in the current attendance policy.  The group also began discussing issues related to council participation. It was determined that the group would write up their ideas on the identified issues, and submit them to Kym to compile. At the December meeting, the group will finalize issues related to Council participation. This committee will continue in 2011. The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, December 15th from 3:00-5:00 p.m. in 330B.
Community Education & Engagement Committee (CEEC):  The Committee met on Tuesday, December 7th.  The members continued to discuss the TMSM Community Forum which will be held on Monday, December 13th from 6:00-8:00 pm at Magnet.   See information above under announcements for details on the 12/13 TMSM Community Forum.  In addition, the group reviewed a draft “Best Practices” document and discussed general principles and possible recommendations to the HPPC on how to continue fostering community engagement.  HPS staff will type up the ideas from the brainstorm and forward to Steering Committee for review.
Membership Committee:  The Committee has met twice since the last HPPC meeting. The Committee met on Tuesday, November 9th.  The members debriefed the New Member Orientation which was held on 10/21/10.  They reviewed the evaluations and feedback provided and came up with a few suggestions for next year.  The bulk of the meeting was spent planning for the end of year Parity, Inclusion and Representation (PIR) Training which be held during the December Full Council Meeting.  The members continued to fine tune the presentation and group activity to follow.  In order to meet again prior to the 12/9 HPPC Meeting, the members voted to change the next Membership Committee Meeting to Thursday, December 2nd from 3:00-4:30 p.m. in Suite 330A.

The Committee met again on Thursday, December 2nd.  The members reviewed the results of the Mid-year Council Feedback Surveys and discussed ways to incorporate themes into the upcoming PIR training.  The group also reviewed the PIR plans to date including the agenda, plan, activities and questions.  The members voted to approve the PIR training and logistics such as facilitators, staffing, note takers and room set up.  They also voted to approve (with edits) the power point presentation for the 12/9 Full Council Meeting.  The next meeting is TBD.
Points of Integration (POI) Committee:  The December meeting for this committee was cancelled. Laura Thomas and Joe Ramirez-Forcier presented the POI recommendations to the HIV Health Services planning Council on Monday November 22nd.  This committee will continue on in 2011. The next meeting is TBD.
Comments from 3x5 cards received at November 4th HPPC meeting

	The economic downturn is exasperating.  There is an economic shift in America. Increase of poverty and minorities into the suburbs will affect us for a long time in communities who are in need.
	We appreciate your comment and will keep the Council informed of future conversations.

	Implementing National HIV/AIDS Strategy-In following with Israel’s declaration to do the same with less, it’s a good time to start visiting, tracking, and data collection like PEMS. Maybe drive the whole state to increase a unifying tracking system to make sure we show how those of highest need/risk move to urban areas to survive-thus increasing prevention needs of local resources. ( I guess policy work for streamlined data collection & Evaluation?
	Noted and we will pass this information on to our colleagues at CDC


3

